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Re: Exposure Draft Legislation – Strengthening protections against unfair contract terms 
 
The NSW Farmers’ Association (NSW Farmers’) welcomes the opportunity to comment on the Exposure Draft 
Legislation for strengthening protections against unfair contract terms. NSW Farmers’ recognises this as an 
important step toward reform of Unfair Contract Terms (UCT). 
 
NSW Farmers’ is Australia’s largest State Farming Organisation representing primary producers across all 
agricultural commodities. Farmers across New South Wales contribute significantly to the State and national 
economies with NSW food and fibre production representing around one quarter of Australia’s annual total 
agricultural output. 
 
NSW Farmers understands that the intent of the Bill is to expand the class of contracts covered by the unfair 
contract term provisions; and amend the Australian Consumer Law (ACL) and the ASIC Act.  These will 
strengthen and clarify the existing UCT provisions and reduce the prevalence of unfair contract terms in 
consumer and small business standard form contracts.   
 
Under the proposed amendments, Court powers are to be strengthened by: 
• Improving definitions of small business; 
• Introducing a new pecuniary penalty for applying or re-applying an unfair contract term; 
• Applying orders as appropriate to prevent or reduce loss or damage by the unfair term; 
• Issuing of injunctions to prevent a person from relying on a term in an existing contract if this has 

previously been declared unfair 
• Presuming a contract term to be unfair  if it has previously been deemed unfair in a prior contract with 

the same person 

NSW Farmers provides in-principle support to the Bill, which has strong alignment with the NSW Farmers’ 
position on unfair contract terms for primary producers.  The intent to provide greater clarity and stronger 
court powers have the potential to strengthen deterrence, address current ambiguities, reduce uncertainty 
and minimise current compliance difficulties for small business. 
 
NSW Farmers’ recognises the intent of standard form contracts was to aid small business with limited 
resources for transaction and negotiation costs.  However, it is our contention that over time, and without 
strong legal deterrence, those with greater market power have exploited this.  It is our sincere hope that this 
Bill will lead to genuine reduction in the prevalence of UCTs in standard form contracts.  
 






